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OPEN SESSION
1. CALL TO ORDER AND CHAIR’S REMARKS

The meeting was called to order at 4:10 p.m.  The Chair welcomed new members to the Board.   
PRESENTATION 
Certificates of bravery were presented to lifeguards Catherine Supple-Craig, Kaitlyn Sennema, Nick Belisle and Meron Mulugeta and to Special Constable Mark Hargreaves.
QUESTION PERIOD
The following question was submitted:
How, as a Board, would we like to respond to CUASA’s open letter to the Board of August 20th, 2012?

The President explained that she has met with representatives of CUASA to discuss the concerns raised in the letter. 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

It was moved by Mr. Hyder and seconded by Dr. Carruthers that the agenda be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.
3. CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda was circulated with the meeting documentation.  It was moved by Ms. M. J. Binks and seconded by Mr. Tattersfield, that the Consent Agenda be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.  
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Governors received an update from the Working Group on the Strategic Mandate Agreement.  A copy of Carleton’s Strategic Mandate Agreement, submitted to the Minister of Training, Colleges and Universities on October 1, 2012, was circulated.  

Reports from the Department of University Communications, Enrolment and Advancement were presented.  The Board was apprised of new undergraduate programs beginning in fall 2012 along with full time enrolment figures, as of September 17, 2012.  Advancement provided highlights on Major Giving, Annual Giving, Alumni and Donor Relations and the progress report on the Capital Campaign.  

The Director of University Communications reviewed the departments activities relating to Media Relations, Issues Management, Marketing/Student Recruitment, Special Events, Publications, internal communications, government relations and the University’s website.
5. CHAIR’S REPORT
The Chair reported that the Council of Ontario Universities is organizing a Board Member Orientation and Training Session on November 9-10, 2012 in Toronto.  The event is intended for new Board members of Ontario universities.  Also invited are all board secretaries, board chairs, vice-chairs, immediate past-chairs, and university presidents.  New members were encouraged to contact the Secretary for further information.

He also reminded Governors of the upcoming Board Retreat on Saturday, November 24th, 2012.  The focus of the Retreat will be the development of the new strategic plan.

This year’s spokesperson for the Board’s Annual Campaign encouraged all members to participate.  Governors received a letter and pledge card.

The Chair then provided a summary of key issues affecting the University and the Board in the coming year.
6. ITEMS FOR ACTION

6.1
Audited Financial Statements and Financial Report for the Year Ended April 30, 
2012

Governors received thee 2011-2012 Financial Report to the Board of Governors and the Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended April 30, 2012.  The Chair of the Finance Committee summarized the report noting that the Finance Committee, at its meeting held on September 18th, 2012 recommended that the Board of Governors approve the statements and report.  Highlights included:
· Carleton University received a clean audit report from KPMG.

· Consolidated Statement of Operations – Operating Fund:  operating revenues exceeded expenses by $3.7 million in 2011-2012.  This compares to a budgeted surplus of $1.0 million, and is $1.4 million above the previous year.  

· The 2011-2012 approved Budget projected a reduction in the accumulated deficit of $1.0 million, which the actual result exceeded by $2.7 million.  The accumulated operating deficit (excluding the provision for post-retirement benefits) was therefore eliminated as of April 30, 2012.  
· Ancillary operations finished the year with a surplus of $7.5 million from regular operations.  The results of the individual services varied considerably.  

· Statement of Financial Position:  The most notable change in the balance sheet is the impact declining markets conditions have had on investments, which have decreased in fair value $56.4 million from the prior year.  The endowment fund, which holds the majority of investments, decreased in value by $51.4 million.  The other notable changes from the previous year’s balance sheet are the $30.0 million increase in capital assets and $28.9 million increase in long-term debt.  The majority of the capital asset increase is due to the two academic buildings and one residence building completed in the fiscal year. The increase in long-term debt is related to the financing of the new residence, as the academic buildings are financed through several sources of funding including government grants and capital reserves. 

In response to questions, it was explained that:

· the Investment Committee provides regular reports to the Audit and Finance Committee.  

· in the case of an unexpected surplus of funds, the senior administration of the University would decide how to spend the funds.

· the University spends approximately $10 million a year on deferred maintenance issues.

Staff was commended for their report in provided the clear and concise explanations.

It was moved by Ms. Binks and seconded by Ms. Daly that the Audited Financial Statements and the Financial Report for the year ended April 30, 2012 be approved.  The motion carried.  

6.2
Budget Revisions

· Addition to the Herzberg Building INCO Center
It was explained that the budget for the addition to the Herzberg Building INCO Center was adjusted as a result of a change in the project. A review of the Faculty of Science space requirements resulted in the need to fully develop the third floor space.  Accordingly, the budget and funding has been revised.    The total project cost was estimated at $5,500,000, for two complete floors and one shelled floor.  The current project cost estimate is $6,500,000 for three complete floors.

Capital funding in the amount of $5,500,000 has been previously approved for the project.  An additional $1,000,000 has been identified from the Finance and Administration Operating Budget carry forward account.

The Finance Committee reviewed the matter at its meeting on September 18th, 2012 and 
recommended that the Board approve the revisions to the budget.

It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Ms. Binks that the revised budget and funding for the addition to the Herzberg Building INCO Center be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.

· MacOdrum Library Addition and Renovations

The Board was informed that the initial estimated cost to construct the MacOdrum Library Addition and Renovation was $23,000,000.  At tender closing, the low bid submitted exceeded the estimate of construction by $3,050,000, after value engineering the contract award value was reduced by $1,500,000 for a total project value of $24,500,000.  

The total costs associated with the unforeseen conditions require an increase of $2,700,000 to the project budget, for a total project cost of $27,200,000.  Capital funding in the amount of $24,500,000 has been previously approved for the project.  An additional $2,700,000 has been identified from the Finance and Administration Operating Budget carry-forward account. 

The Finance Committee reviewed the matter at its meeting on September 18th, 2012 and 
recommended that the Board approve the revisions to the budget.

It was moved by Mr. Hobin and seconded by Mr. Wernick that the revised budget for the MacOdrum Library Addition and Renovation be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.


6.3
Schematic Design for the INCO Center Addition
The Vice-President (Finance and Administration) explained that the Faculty of Science requires space to accommodate faculty, post doc, contract instructor, student services and administrative offices; graduate student study and office space; and, research laboratories.  This space needs to be in the proximity to the other programs which are located in the Herzberg and Steacie buildings.  The Board viewed the proposed schematic designs for the addition.  
It was noted that the Administration will tender the project in November 2012 for a construction start in January 2013.  Thje Building program Commttee, at its 131st meeting held on August 16th, 2012, reviewed the matter and recommended that the Board of Governors approve the recommendations.

It was moved by Mr. Hobin and seconded by Prof. Mingarelli that the schematic design of the addition to the Herzberg Building be approved and that the Administration move forward with the tender for the addition once the tender documents are complete.  The motion carried.
7. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

7.1
President’s Goals for 2012-2013

The President’s goals for 2012-2013 were circulated to members of the Board.  The Chair noted that he met with the President to discuss the goals and Executive Committee has approved the goals for the coming year.  There will be a mid-year review with the President on her progress.  

7.2 Financial Update

The Vice-President (Finance and Administration) provided a financial overview.  His report included the following points:

· Undergraduate enrolment is on target according to preliminary data
· There are no issues with expenditures

· Future concerns include:

· Special payments to Pension Plan likely to increase July 2013

· Operating Grant reduction 2013-15

· No tuition framework

8. OTHER BUSINESS 
There being no further business, the Open Session was adjourned at 5:59 p.m.
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